POLTONHALL & DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL

Minutes of Meeting held on 10 June 2015
Present:             
J French (Chair), F Warner, K Fuller, M Fuller, A Munro, A Thomson, S Waterston, J Weir, and D West
In Attendance:
Cllrs I Baxter and D Milligan, PC Caroline Lugton, Mr & Mrs B Cunningham 

 Apologies:
S Blain, S Mullen, Cllr B Constable and PC Ian Hutchison 
1.     Chair’s Remarks

1.1   Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting.
2.     Minutes of Meeting of 13 May 2015 and Matters Arising

2.1    Item 7.2    Pothole on footpath at the Pavilion.   Repaired on 8 June 2015.

2.2    The minutes of the Meeting were approved.  Proposed by JW; seconded by KF
3.     Finance Report

3.1   JW reported that he had been unable to make contact with Simon Mullen so with the agreement of the Committee he would remain as Treasurer for a further year.  This was agreed.

3.2
Statement of account as at 10 June 2015
      Bank                                 Cash
B/F



    
       934.76

            33.67
Income:   Nil
Expenditure: 

Sponsor of Gala day


      300.00
Account as at 10 June 2015                     634.78                              33.67

            Total Bank & Cash                                   668.45

4.
Secretary’s Report

4.1
A copy of the proposed Midlothian Local Development Plan (MLDP) was received on 14 May.  The Council sent a revised environmental report which considered the likely significant environmental effects of the plan.  The documents could also be viewed online at www.midlothian.gov.uk/MDLP where further information was available. 

4.2
KF reported that he and MF had attended a meeting at Dalkeith Miners’ Club on 8 June about objections to Cala Homes’ proposed development of housing by the golf practice ground at Mayshade and road realignment of the A701 at Damhead where a new road would be constructed in a green belt area.
4.3
Cllr IB advised that valid concerns would be upheld in an independent report but issues such as house building in Bonnyrigg having an adverse effect on getting a doctor’s appointment would not be considered. His view was that the MLDP was unsustainable with no method of achieving carbon reduction. He said the Council had agreed that the MLDP was aspirational. 

5.
Police Report

Crime Statistics May 2015 - Bonnyrigg and Lasswade

Total Crimes Recorded:  42  
Total Crimes Solved:   30
 71.43 % solvency    

YTD 87 crimes with 47 solved 54.02%   Last YTD 67 crimes with 15 solved 22.39 %

May break down as follows                   Received 

Solved

Violent Crime



          1      

    
     0

Sexual Crime



          0

     1
               

    

Crimes of Dishonesty


         16
                16    
 

Vandalism



         16
  
      4             

     
   

Other Crime



          9
  
      9    
                        

There have been 270 calls received to the Bonnyrigg and Lasswade area for the month of May.   

INCIDENTS OF NOTE IN BONNYRIGG 

· About 6am on Friday 1st May 2 males wearing balaclavas and driving a stolen BMW forced entry to The Polton Inn, Lasswade. Once entry was gained they searched the premises before making off from police. A 24-year-old, Edinburgh male has been reported to the Procurator Fiscal for this and several other alleged offences.
· Sometime after 1130am and before 3pm on Saturday a group of youths were reportedly climbing onto the roof of Bonnyrigg Bowling Club and jumping onto a mattress they had placed on the Bowling Green below. Whilst on the roof they damaged the Rowan and security light and whilst on the ground they turned several hoses on which in turn flooded the green. This is one of 6 calls received for youth problems at the Bowling club for the month of May.
·  Between 3.15pm and 5.30pm on Wednesday 6th May persons unknown entered the living room via the insecure door of a house in Dalhousie Place. They then stole the complainers’ X Box and 4 games.

·  After 7am and before 6pm on 6th May the outer pane of a double glazed unit in Sherwood Place was smashed by persons throwing a stone at same. After 11pm and before 9am on the 24th May the outer pane of a 3ft window in Cameron Crescent was smashed by persons throwing a stone.

· About 7pm on Friday 8th May, Fire service and police attended at the common stair of a block of flats in Waverley Crescent after receiving a report of a discarded sofa on fire. After being extinguished and declared safe by the Senior Fire Officer, police carried out enquiries in the stair and neighbourhood. Damage recorded at this time as being smoke damage to the stair whilst the sofa was totally destroyed.

·  A fraud was being investigated after a 29-year-old female complainer from Bonnyrigg advertised a household item for sale on Gumtree. In response to her advert a potential buyer asked her to send them an amount in excess of £300 to release their payment to her. She did before realising the account was bogus! BE AWARE!!

· About 1045hrs on Monday 18th May whilst working with other agencies, police officers attended at an address in High Street, Bonnyrigg. On entering the premises officers identified a large cannabis cultivation being grown within. Two male Vietnamese nationals were charged in relation to the incident.  
· About 11am on Wednesday 20th May officers from Bonnyrigg executed a drugs warrant at an address in Hopefield Meadows. Following a positive result the householder was reported for possession of a controlled substance.

· About 7.45pm on Friday 29th May officers in Rosewell Road stopped a male driver in a Ford Mondeo. Enquiries revealed that the driver from Kirkcaldy did not have Insurance, an MOT, Road Tax or a Driving Licence. Officers also found a lock knife on his key ring. His vehicle was seized and he was held to appear at court the next lawful day!

FOR INFORMATION PURPOSES ONLY

OPERATION QUARTERLIGHT - Keep your Car Secure

This relates to the theft of high value vehicles in and around the Lothian & Scottish Borders Division. Below is some advice to assist in preventing this.
· Permanently mark any valuables you use in the vehicle, such as a Satellite Navigation System (Sat Nav), with your postcode and house number/name. You can register all of your equipment at www.immobilise.com.

· Fit a car alarm.

· Use locking wheel nuts to prevent the theft of your wheels.

· NEVER leave your car unattended to defrost windows with the keys in the ignition.  Many car thieves actively target this – even first thing in the morning when darkness can provide cover.  Any insurance claim could be adversely affected, as it may be considered driver negligence.  It’s also an offence to leave a car unattended on a road with the engine running.

What should I do when re-fuelling at a petrol station?

· Always remove keys from the ignition and lock your car if you need to walk to the petrol station shop to pay for your fuel.  Again, some car thieves actively look out for insecure cars that can easily be taken from the forecourt and any insurance claim could be affected.

Where should I park?

· Keep your car off the street if possible. If you’re at home and you have a garage then use it. Make sure you lock both the car and the garage.

· If you don’t have a garage, make use of the driveway if you have one.

· For more information about the security of the garage you keep your car in at home, see our advice on how to Keep your Home Secure
· If parking in public or using airport parking, look for a car park with the Park Mark sign. These designated car parks have complied with specific measures to deter crime and anti-social behaviour. Find a location at www.parkmark.co.uk
· Don’t park in isolated or remote areas. Whenever possible, park in a busy, well lit and CCTV covered area.

· Try and park close to the exit – this will increase the amount of traffic, which will pass your car, making it harder for thieves to operate undetected.

What should I do after I park?

· Lock all items out of sight. Don’t leave anything on display and take valuables with you.

· Leave the glove box empty and open.

· If you have a Sat Nav, hide the cradle and take the system with you. Don’t forget to wipe the suction marks off the window.

· If you have personal correspondence in the vehicle, then take it with you. Don’t give others access to important personal information or your home address.

· Use an electronic or mechanical immobiliser such as a steering lock.

· If you have an alarm then make sure it’s set.

If any person has any information about the incident(s) listed above or indeed any other issue please contact your Community Policing Team. Police Scotland use social media to circulate the latest news, events and information to the public via Twitter (@policescotland) and Facebook (www.facebook.com/policescotland).  Hate crime incidents and domestic abuse incidents can now be reported online via the official Police Scotland website, www.scotland.police.uk. or by visiting a third Party Reporting Centre. Information regarding crime can be passed to Crimestoppers on 0800 555 111 or through an anonymous Online Form - both of these routes are completely anonymous and available 24 hours a day, 365 days a year. E-mail  LothianScotBordersPenicuikCPT@scotland.pnn.police.uk Telephone: Bonnyrigg Police Station 101 or Crimestoppers: 0800 555 111

6.  
Midlothian Councillors’ Report

6.1
Cllr IB commented on the issues of trying to get an appointment at Strathesk Medical Practice and suggested the filtering/triage system could be refined.  
6.2
The path at Burnbrae Primary was now built up to the perimeter which in the past had not been gritted when icy and therefore discouraged people from using it.  It would now be included in the gritting schedule.

6.3
Contact had been made with Openreach about the position of broadband cabinets. He was told not to advise the public what was happening.  The issue was on hold at Brixwold.

6.4
Thanks were extended to PDCC officials involved with producing the Bonnyrigg and Poltonhall Neighbourhood Plan. 

6.5
Midlothian Council was being asked to think about getting people to use bikes.  A 2 year project equally funded by Sestrans and Smarter Choices enabled a person to go to Newbattle School to encourage children to use bikes – particularly girls.
6.6
KF asked if any records had been lost following the fire at the former Hopefield Primary school and what was the prospect for the land.   Cllr IB advised he was unaware of any valuable records being lost. Some had been held in the newer part of the building which had not been destroyed by the fire.  The most likely use for the land was housing or a replacement for St Michael’s and St Mary’s school. However, he was unaware at the moment of any plans for the land.
6.7
A small plot of land for an allotment at Dundas Street had been fenced off. It had been procured by Cllr IB as an after school club for children.  He would like it to become a community allotment.

7.
Local Issues

7.1       DW said that the latest application for houses at Rosewell to have high speed broadband had gone through and a commitment given.  It was noted there was a community broadband scheme in the Borders giving wireless coverage.  If Hopefield was unlikely to get high speed broadband until 2017 then it was worth looking into that scheme.
Date of Next Meeting

There would be no meeting in July.  The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 12 August 2015.
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